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continue to be eligible for dental cov-
erage, but is free to do so. 

(e) Opportunity to select among cov-
erage options: Requirement for affirmative 
written selection—(1) Opportunity other 
than during a group enrollment period. 
The employing entity or designee must 
provide opportunity (in addition to the 
group enrollment period) for selection 
among coverage options, by eligible 
employees who meet any of the fol-
lowing conditions: 

(i) Are new employees. 
(ii) Have been transferred or have 

changed their place of residence, re-
sulting in— 

(A) Eligibility for enrollment in a 
qualified HMO for which they were not 
previously eligible by place of resi-
dence; or 

(B) Residence outside the service 
area of a qualified HMO in which they 
were previously enrolled. 

(iii) Are covered by any coverage op-
tion that ceases operation. 

(2) Prohibition of restrictions. When the 
employees specified in paragraph (e)(1) 
of this section are eligible to partici-
pate in the health benefits plan, the 
employing entity or designee must 
make available, without waiting peri-
ods or exclusions based on health sta-
tus as a condition, the opportunity to 
enroll in an HMO, or transfer from 
HMO coverage to non-HMO coverage. 

(3) Affirmative written selection. The 
employing entity or designee must re-
quire that the eligible employee make 
an affirmative written selection in any 
of the following circumstances: 

(i) Enrollment in a particular quali-
fied HMO is offered for the first time. 

(ii) The eligible employee elects to 
change from one option to another. 

(iii) The eligible employee is one of 
those specified in paragraph (e)(1) of 
this section. 

(f) Determination of copayment levels 
and supplemental health services. The se-
lection of a copayment level and of 
supplemental health services to be con-
tracted for must be made as follows: 

(1) For employees represented by a 
collective bargaining representative, 
the selection of copayment levels and 
supplemental health services is subject 
to the collective bargaining process. 

(2) For employees not represented by 
a bargaining representative, the selec-

tion of copayment levels and supple-
mental health services is subject to the 
same decisionmaking process used by 
the employing entity with respect to 
the non-HMO option in its health bene-
fits plan. 

(3) In all cases, the HMO has the 
right to include, with the basic benefits 
package it provides to its enrollees for 
a basic health services payment, on a 
non-negotiable basis, those supple-
mental health services that meet the 
following conditions: 

(i) Are required to be offered under 
State law. 

(ii) Are included uniformly by the 
HMO in its prepaid benefit package. 

(iii) Are available to employees who 
select the non-HMO option but not 
available to those who select the HMO 
option. 

[59 FR 49840, Sept. 30, 1994, as amended at 61 
FR 27288, May 31, 1996] 

§ 417.156 When the HMO must be of-
fered to employees. 

(a) General rules. (1) The employing 
entity or designee must offer eligible 
employees the option of enrollment in 
a qualified HMO at the earliest date 
permitted under the terms of existing 
agreements or contracts. 

(2) If the HMO’s request for inclusion 
in a health benefits plan is received at 
a time when existing contracts or 
agreements do not provide for inclu-
sion, the employing entity must in-
clude the HMO option in the health 
benefits plan at the time that new 
agreements or contracts are offered or 
negotiated. 

(b) Specific requirements. Unless mutu-
ally agreed otherwise, the following 
rules apply: 

(1) Collective bargaining agreement. 
The employing entity or designee must 
raise the HMO’s request during the col-
lective bargaining process— 

(i) When a new agreement is nego-
tiated; 

(ii) At the time prescribed, in an 
agreement with a fixed term of more 
than 1 year, for discussion of change in 
health benefits; or 

(iii) In accordance with a specific 
process for review of HMO offers. 

(2) Contracts. For employees not cov-
ered by a collective bargaining agree-
ment, the employing entity or designee 
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must include the HMO option in any 
health benefits plan offered to eligible 
employees when the existing contract 
is renewed or when a new health bene-
fits contract or other arrangement is 
negotiated. 

(i) If a contract has no fixed term or 
has a term in excess of 1 year, the con-
tract must be treated as renewable on 
its earliest anniversary date. 

(ii) If the employing entity or des-
ignee is self-insured, the budget year 
must be treated as the term of the ex-
isting contract. 

(3) Multiple arrangements. In the case 
of a health benefits plan that includes 
multiple contracts or other arrange-
ments with varying expiration or re-
newal dates, the employing entity 
must include the HMO option, in ac-
cordance with paragraphs (b)(1) and 
(b)(2) of this section,— 

(i) At the time each contract or ar-
rangement is renewed or reissued; or 

(ii) The benefits provided under the 
contract or arrangement are offered to 
employees. 

[59 FR 49841, Sept. 30, 1994] 

§ 417.157 Contributions for the HMO 
alternative. 

(a) General principles—(1) Non-
discrimination. The employer contribu-
tion to an HMO must be in an amount 
that does not discriminate financially 
against an employee who enrolls in an 
HMO. A contribution does not discrimi-
nate financially if the method of deter-
mining the contribution is reasonable 
and is designed to ensure that employ-
ees have a fair choice among health 
benefits plan alternatives. 

(2) Effect of agreements or contracts. 
The employing entity or designee is 
not required to pay more for health 
benefits as a result of offering the HMO 
alternative than it would otherwise be 
required to pay under a collective bar-
gaining agreement or contract that 
provides for health benefits and is in 
effect at the time the HMO alternative 
is included. 

(3) Examples of acceptable employer 
contributions. The following are meth-
ods that are considered nondiscrim-
inatory: 

(i) The employer contribution to the 
HMO is the same, per employee, as the 
contribution to non-HMO alternatives. 

(ii) The employer contribution re-
flects the composition of the HMO’s en-
rollment in terms of enrollee at-
tributes that can reasonably be used to 
predict utilization, experience, costs, 
or risk. For each enrollee in a given 
class established on the basis of those 
attributes, the employer contributes 
an equal amount, regardless of the 
health benefits plan chosen by the em-
ployee. 

(iii) The employer contribution is a 
fixed percentage of the premium for 
each of the alternatives offered. 

(iv) The employer contribution is de-
termined under a mutually acceptable 
arrangement negotiated by the HMO 
and the employer. In negotiating the 
arrangement, the employer may not in-
sist on terms that would cause the 
HMO to violate any of the require-
ments of this part. 

(4) Adjustment of employer contribu-
tion. An employer contribution deter-
mined by an acceptable method may in 
some cases be adjusted if it would re-
sult in a nominal payment or no pay-
ment at all by HMO enrollees (because 
the HMO premium is lower than the 
premiums for the other alternatives of-
fered). If, for example the employer has 
a policy of requiring all employees to 
contribute to their health benefits 
plan, the employer may require HMO 
enrollees who would otherwise pay lit-
tle or nothing at all, to make a pay-
ment that does not exceed 50 percent of 
the employee contribution to the prin-
cipal non-HMO alternative. The prin-
cipal non-HMO alternative is the one 
that covers the largest number of en-
rollees from the particular employer. 

(b) Administrative expenses. (1) In de-
termining the amount of its contribu-
tion to the HMO, the employing entity 
or designee may not consider adminis-
trative expenses incurred in connection 
with offering any alternative in the 
health benefits plan. 

(2) However, if the employing entity 
or designee has special requirements 
for other than standard solicitation 
brochures and enrollment literature, it 
must, in the case of the HMO alter-
native, determine and distribute any 
administrative costs attributable to 
those requirements in a manner con-
sistent with its method of determining 
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